
Federal suit to get father out of jail 
 
In October of 1994, I helped a father file a suit in federal 

court suing Judge W. Dennis Duggan of Albany County Family Court, 
Mary Elizabeth Dunn the hearing examiner, his ex-wife, and her 
attorney. Docket No.: 94-CV-1370 CGC-DNH (initials of the judge and 
magistrate assigned to case) titled Shufelt v. Duggan, et al.. 

 
I had already tried to get him released from jail on a writ of 

habeas corpus in state court proceedings to no avail, as the state 
courts refused to address the constitutionality of the state 
statutes. In the complaint, I raised the issues that the father was 
deprived of his constitutional rights, to a public trial, a jury 
trial and a judge to hear the matter, were violated when he was 
sentenced to jail. It was argued that Family Court Act § 433 deprived 
him of a public trial, § 435 deprived him of a jury trial and 439 
deprived him of his right to have a judge hear the matter. As such, 
Family Court Act §§ 433, 435 and 439 violated the State and/or 
Federal Constitutions. 

 
By Order dated and entered December 27, 1994, Judge Con G. 

Cholakis dismissed the father’s complaint, thereby refusing to 
address the issue of his right, and the rights of fathers throughout 
the State of New York, to a public trial, a jury trial, and a judge 
to hear the matter. Judge Cholakis simply took the position that the 
federal court should abstain pursuant to the Younger Doctrine and 
based upon the issue of mootness. As previously documented, the 
Younger Doctrine and the Mootness Doctrine were not applicable. 

 
In the hallway of the Rensselaer County Courthouse is a sign 

that states the following: 
 
UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT JUDGES ON CON G. CHOLAKIS’ 

RETIREMENT DATED JUNE 30, 1996. 
 
“The decisions you have made, the lives you have touched, the 

justice you have rendered, will always be part of history of the 
Northern District. 

 
It was once said ‘If we cannot maintain justice, justice will 

not maintain us.” 
 
You have done more than maintain justice ... you have 

represented the very sole of justice.” 
 
The restored Rensselaer County Courthouse is dedicated this day 

in Memory of Hon. Con G. Cholakis. November 22, 2002 
 
To think the the Rensselaer County Courthouse is now named after 

this Judge is a disgrace to those who fought for our United States 
Constitution, as Judge Cholakis deliberately failed to protect the 
rights of the citizens of this State from the illegal actions of the 



state court system. He took an oath of office to protect, not cover 
up the violation of constitutional and civil rights. I remember how 
everyone was saying he was there for “the little guy”. What a bunch 
of bull!! He was there to protect the corrupt New York State 
Judiciary and oppress the constitutional rights of the citizens of 
this country.  

 
This was appealed to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Second 

Circuit. Of course, they also refused to address the issues in order 
to protect the corrupt New York State Judiciary. The appeal no.: was 
95-2049. 

 
Other cases filed to force the Federal Judiciary to address the 

constitutionality of state statutes and the right to public trials, 
jury trials, and a judge to hear the matter was also raised in Berg 
v. Griset, et al., Docket No.: 94-CV-1338 FJS-DS.; Montanaro v. 
Quirion, Griset, et al., Docket no.: 94-CV-1204 CGC-DNH (Judge 
Cholakis again); Borgia v. Quirion, et al., Docket No.: 94-CV-1223 
CGC-RWS (Judge Cholakis again!). Judge Cholakis’ order of November 
22, 1994 was appealed to the Second Circuit Court of Appeals, 94-
9245. Of course they refused to hear this one too. 

 
In the Montanaro case, Judge Cholakis states: 
 
Similarly, other courts in the Second Circuit have invoked the 

Younger abstention doctrine in actions involving family Court 
proceedings, reasoning that the Family Court provides an adequate 
forum “to raise federal; [constitutional] issues.” (Citation 
omitted). In the present case, adequate state court proceedings exist 
in which plaintiff may litigate the constitutionality of the 
challenged Family Court practices. Accordingly, this Court hereby 
DISMISSES this complaint pursuant to the Younger abstention doctrine 
-- as a result, defendants’ other grounds for dismissal need not be 
addressed. 

 
Judge Cholakis clearly lacked the integrity to address the 

deliberate violation of the rights of fathers of this State to public 
trials, jury trials, judge’s to hear the matters and courts of proper 
jurisdiction. He is just another judge, who talked about protecting 
constitutional and civil rights, while making rulings oppressing or 
allowing the oppression of our constitutional rights by state 
officials. He stated, in his ruling, that the constitutionality of 
state statutes has been raised. He does not address the issue that 
these statutes are allowing the state courts to hold secret 
proceedings where fathers are being imprisoned or being denied the 
right to see their children. In my opinion, his name should be 
removed from Rensselaer County Courthouse, as he turned his back on 
the very people he took an oath of office to protect against illegal 
state actions. He was a traitor to the United States Constition! 

 
Surprise, Judge Cholakis’ daughter, Catherine, is now the 

Rensselaer County Family Court judge. 
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